
York State Historian. I learned 
about Bob’s decision before 
many of you, and APHNYS is 
taking a proactive position to 
strongly encourage and work 
with the New York State Edu-
cation Department to fill that 

position as soon as 
possible. We 

are also 
asking 
that the 
Histori-
an’s job 
be sepa-

rated 
from joint 

duties as Chief 
Curator for the New 

York State Museum. We truly 
need a State Historian whose 
duties are just that and not 
combined with too many oth-
er responsibilities. 

Lastly, it is the season 
for fall regional meetings. I 
encourage all of you to partic-
ipate, to go to one or more 
across the state. This sched-
ule will change in 2016 when 
many of our regional 
meetings will be held in the 
spring as we move our 2016 
annual conference to the fall. 
We will meet in September in 
conjunction with the New 
York State Family History 
Conference. There will be 600 
people at the conference. I 
urge you to submit confer-
ence proposals and to sign up 
early for the conference to 
make it our biggest confer-
ence of all time! 

-Gerry Smith, President 

A funny thing happened 
on the way to the May news-
letter—we didn’t put one out. 
I had promised you four is-
sues a year, and then in our 
haste to restructure how we 
do our outreach, it got lost in 
the wayside. I apologize to all 
of you for the error. 

But it gave us the oppor-
tunity to change some things 
around. First, I applaud Chris-
tine Ridarsky, City of Roches-
ter Historian, for stepping up 
to assume the editorship of 
the newsletter. This is a con-
tinuation of spreading the 
leadership of APHNYS to 
more members. Now that we 
are solid in terms of member-
ship and finances, we can 
move to make APHNYS more 
responsive to our members. I 
have heard you—you want 
APHNYS to be there for you, 
to have material you can use, 
to promote the importance of 
your work to your appointing 
bodies, or just to make sure a 
historian gets appointed. 

Our outreach com-
mittee is working toward that 
goal. We now have a Face-
book account (please like us) 
and a Twitter account (I still 
am learning that one), in ad-
dition to our newsletter and 
website. Thanks to Ridarsky, 
Clifton Patrick, (Town of 
Chester) and Ray LaFever 
(Town of Bovina), we are 
moving into the technologies 

of the 21st century to be able 
to deliver more content to 
you. 

We are adding links and 
resources to our 
webpage for you 
to use in your 
work. We 
are up-
dating 
our 
events, 
meeting 
schedules, 
and historians 
database more 
frequently. This is how it 
should be and can be done 
now that more people are 
involved. 

We want all of you to 
feel that you can contact us 
on whatever medium you 
use. We cannot be in every 
municipality across New York, 
but we can try to help you in 
ways that better your oppor-
tunity to succeed. 

One more method will 
be a monthly message to all 
historians across the state. 
You can call it a blog, an 
email, a blast, or whatever. 
Some will come from me; 
some will come from other 
historians or partners who 
have a message, a technical 
skill, an event, or something 
else that we should read 
about. 

You will read that Bob 
Weible has retired as New 
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stroyed, things began to pick 

up in 1986. 

Nearly four-hundred re-

ports are on file for 1991 

alone, and numbers increased 

dramatically in 1993, when 

State Historian Ken Ames and 

Acting State Historian Joe 

Meany began using standard 

Annual Report Forms. Some 

of you may remember these 

forms. Indeed, a few of you 

still use them—even though 

I’ve discouraged their use. 

The ARF forms mainly record 

statistics and other strictly 

factual, quantitative, and ad-

ministrative information, and 

I prefer to hear from you in 

your own words. 

Not surprisingly, the num-

bers of annual reports 

dropped after Joe retired in 

2001, and the State Histori-

an’s office was unattended for 

seven years. When I showed 

up in 2008, the numbers grew 

initially and then, surprisingly 

to me, slowed down. That’s 

too bad, because these reports 

are important, not just to me 

and not just to the State but to 

future historians.  

So far, 2015 has been a 

good year for New York his-

torians. To begin with, the 

meeting at Corning earlier 

this year was especially suc-

cessful—and not just because 

of the record attendance. The 

formal sessions were as in-

formative as always, and they 

helped everyone stay on top 

of current issues, including 

the upcoming centennial of 

women’s suffrage in New 

York, new insights into “data 

mining,” working with educa-

tors on new Common Core 

guidelines, and, of course, 

historical markers. 

As many of you know, the 

next annual meeting will take 

place in the fall of 2016 rather 

than the spring. This is a 

thoughtful, well-justified 

move that has my full sup-

port. It almost goes without 

saying, that I continue to be 

impressed with the leadership 

of Gerry Smith and the 

APHNYS board. Gerry’s de-

cision to delegate more re-

sponsibilities is a good one 

and a sign of organizational 

growth. 

I was also very pleased to 

see that APHNYS gain some 

national recognition when 

Rochester City Historian 

Christine Ridarsky spoke 

about raising the profile of 

government historians in 

April at the annual meeting of 

the National Council on Pub-

lic History in Nashville, Ten-

nessee. New York’s public 

historians are unique in the 

nation, and I would encourage 

more of our APHNYS mem-

bers to spread the word within 

the larger historical communi-

ty. 

Another person who has 

been doing important work 

for the public history commu-

nity is Chris Philippo. For 

more than a year now, Chris 

has been working as a volun-

teer in the State Museum to 

organize and analyze histori-

ans’ annual reports. His work 

is now more than 90 percent 

completed, and he’s come up 

with some interesting find-

ings—for better or worse. 

The good news is that the 

files are now organized and 

available by appointment to 

anyone who would like to see 

them. On the other hand, 

Chris’s and my biggest frus-

tration is the fact that there 

are only four reports in the 

files from 1919-1960 (not 

counting two for the Town of 

Hyde Park in the State Li-

brary’s FDR Collection). 

Interestingly, State Histo-

rian Albert Corey’s corre-

spondence notes that 146 re-

ports were filed in 1946. And 

yet none are currently availa-

ble. This suggests that these 

early reports may have been 

lost or destroyed. More re-

ports were submitted in the 

early 1960s, meanwhile, but 

the files include fewer than 

one-hundred per year (and 

none in some years) through 

the early 70s. 

Yearly submissions then 

began averaging over two-

hundred a year through 1981. 

After a significant drop dur-

ing the next few years, when 

the records may again have 

been misfiled and or de-

A Message... 
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As I imagine most histori-

ans know, our understanding 

of history changes over time. 

Your reports consequently 

hold important information 

for tomorrow’s researchers. 

They’ll want to know the 

facts, certainly, but they’ll 

also want to know how you 

understood history yourself 

and how you made it more 

meaningful to people in your 

time. That is, every genera-

tion writes its own history, 

and you are very much a part 

of this process. As I’ve said 

many times in my annual ad-

dresses, your work is im-

portant. 

So…think about the kinds 

of buildings you are working 

to preserve in your communi-

ty. The choices you and your 

neighbors make help shape 

the way you remember and 

understand their past, certain-

ly, but your work will also 

help provide people fifty or a 

hundred years from now with 

a record of what you did, as 

well as why you did it. And 

this will help them understand 

their times as well as yours. 

T H E  H I S T O R I A N S ’  E X C H A N G E  

Think also about stories 

you are telling in your publi-

cations and on your web sites. 

And your historical markers. 

Are you addressing the 

changing roles of women and 

men in your communities? 

The departure of longtime 

businesses or the coming of 

new ones? How did your 

community commemorate the 

history of the Civil War dur-

ing the just-concluded Sesqui-

centennial? Perhaps you 

helped commemorate the men 

who fought—as people have 

traditionally done for a centu-

ry-and-a-half. That’s good. Or 

maybe you used the occasion 

to help people understand the 

causes of the war and its con-

nections to public issues to-

day. That’s better. As we’ve 

all recently learned from the 

public response to the racially 

motivated murders in South 

Carolina, the memory of the 

war is indeed changing. And 

so are we all. As William 

Faulkner once famously 

wrote, “The past is never 

dead. It’s not even past.”        

From Our State Historian (cont.) 

Speaking of change, by the time you read this, I will have 

retired. My last day on the job was July 15. My wife and I will 

be staying in New York, however, and I’ll be continuing to fol-

low the good work that all of you do. I will also stay active in 

the state and national historical communities, so we may run 

into each other from time to time and maybe even work togeth-

er. I hope we do. Before I go, however, let me say that I have 

greatly enjoyed my seven-and-a-half years with all of you. I’ve 

learned a lot from each of you and had a good time doing so. 

Thanks. 

Lastly, let me encourage you to stay in touch with the State 

History office. I may be leaving, but the office will remain 

open. You should all keep in touch with—and send your annual 

reports to the acting State Historian—my friend and colleague 

Jennifer Lemak, at least until a new permanent Historian is 

named. Jennifer’s e-mail address is jennifer.lemak@nysed.gov; 

her phone number is (518) 474-5842.       

And a Farewell... 

A Note from the Editor 

Perinton Historian Bill Poray was featured in a CBS news 

story in August after helping to identify a young woman who 

appeared in recently discovered 70-year-old Kodachrome 

home movies. His research revealed that the film had been 

recorded by a young man who eventually perished in World 

War II. Poray located the woman in the film an learned how 

the war had cut their love story short. To see the CBS report, 

visit www.cbsnews.com/videos/long-lost-home-movies-

reveal-one-couples-love-story/. 

Do you want to see your news in the next Historian’s Ex-

change? We would love to include it! Send news items to 

Christine.Ridarsky@libraryweb.org. 

Tidbits from around the state... 

As Gerry mentioned in his article, APHNYS is revamp-

ing its communications program with the goal of keeping 

members better informed and better connected to the organi-

zation and fellow historians. Unfortunately, my learning 

curve in putting together this newsletter for the first time 

delayed publication even more than any of us expected. I 

promise to try to do better in the future and to try to get our 

newsletter back on a predictable quarterly schedule. But to 

do that, I need your help! 

We would like to be able to share more news from our 

members throughout the state, like the “tidbit” you see be-

low. Have you published a book, sponsored a successful 

program, been featured in the media, or won and award late-

ly? Please tell us about it! Photographs are welcome, too. 

We would also like to make an effort to honor historians 

who have died. We know we’ve lost at least three over the 

past few months, including longtime Schuyler County Histo-

rian Marion Boyce (Schuyler County), Spencerport Village 

Historian Sandra Mitchell (Spencerport Village), and Ham-

lin Town Historian Robert Kruger (Town of Hamlin). We 

suspect there have been others. In the future, we are asking 

regional coordinators, county historians, and APHNYS 

members to send us information about members who have 

passed so we can include them in a In Memoriam column. 

Finally, I would love to hear your comments about the 

newsletter. What kinds of columns or features would you 

like to see? Let me know! Thank you! 

— Christine L. Ridarsky 

mailto:jennifer.lemak@nysed.gov
http://www.cbsnews.com/videos/long-lost-home-movies-reveal-one-couples-love-story/
http://www.cbsnews.com/videos/long-lost-home-movies-reveal-one-couples-love-story/


 

 

 

Association of Public Historians of New York State 

2016 ANNUAL STATE CONFERENCE 

Syracuse, NY  - September 15-17, 2016 

 

Register NOW for Early Bird Discount! 

 

The Association of Public Historians of New York State is 
pleased to announce that the 2016 Annual State Con-
ference will be held in Syracuse on September 15-17, 
2016, in conjunction with the New York State Family 
History Conference. APHNYS members will have the 
opportunity to attend NYSFHC sessions at no additional 
cost. Accommodations and most conference sessions 
will be held at the Holiday Inn—Liverpool. 

Please note the change in timing, as APHNYS has historically held its annual conference in the 
Spring. The move to a Fall conference will reduce conflicts between our conference and others 
normally held in the Spring, such as the Museum Association of New York and the New York 
Statewide Preservation Conference, and provide new opportunities to partner with organiza-
tions such as NYSFHC. 

Due to the popularity of the NYSFHC and a limit on the total number of attendees the conference venue can accommo-
date, we are encouraging APHNYS members to REGISTER EARLY, both the ensure that they are able to reserve a spot 
and also to take advantage of an early bird discount. You may register for only $55 before November 30, 2015. After 
that, registration increases to $65 until May 31, 2016, and $75 after that. 

The APHNYS conference draws between 175-200 Local Government 
Historians and supporters of local history from across the Empire 
State. NYFHC draws hundreds more. 

Use the form on the next page to register.  

 

      Look for additional details in coming months! 
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Regional Coordinators Around The State 
Region 1: Sharon Wilkins,  Manhattan Deputy Historian, swilkins@manhattanbp.nyc.gov   

Region 2: Zachary Studenroth,  Town of Southampton Historian., zstudenroth@southamptonny.gov 

Region 3: Suzanne Isaksen, Town of Montgomery Historian, sisaksen@townofmontgomery.com   

Region 4: Ray LaFever,  Town of Bovina Historian, bovinahistorian@gmail.com 

Region 5: Krissy Saddlemire, Village of Schuylerville Historian, krissysaddlemire@yahoo.com 

Region 6: Vacant 

Region 7: Richard Williams, Town of Kirkland Historian, apulia@verizon.net 

Region 8: Justin White, Oswego County Historian, whitej@oswegocounty.com 

Region 9: Matthew Urtz,  Madison County Historian, matthew.urtz@madisoncounty.ny.gov 

Region 10: Gerald Smith,  Broome County Historian, gsmith@co.broome.ny.us 

Region 11: Peter Evans,  Wayne County Historian, historian@co.wayne.ny.us 

Region 12: Barbara Durfee, Town of Sheldon Historian, sheldonhistorian@aol.com 

mailto:swilkins@manhattanbp.nyc.gov
mailto:sisaksen@townofmontgomery.com
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Secretary - April Staring 

Town of Vienna Historian (Region 7)  

2083 State Route 49 

PO Box 250 

North Bay, NY 13123 

(315) 762-4262 

historian@tovlookup.org 

 

TRUSTEES 

Peter Evans 

Wayne County Historian (Region 11) 

9 Pearl St. 

Lyons, NY 14489 

(315) 946-5470 

historian@co.wayne.ny.us 

 

Raymond LaFever 

Town of Bovina (Region 4) 

2319 County Highway 6 

Bovina Center, NY 13740 

(607) 832-4609 

bovinahistorian@gmail.com 

 

Judith Littlejohn 

Town and Village of Elba Historian (Region 12) 

5237 North Byron Road 

Elba, NY  14058 

(585) 698-7190 

Judithlittlejohn@gmail.com 

 

 

 

OFFICERS 

President - Gerald R. Smith 

Broome County/Binghamton City Historian (Region 10) 

PO Box 366, 

Chenango Bridge, NY 13745 

(607) 595-1571 

aphnys@yahoo.com 

 

1st Vice-President - Rosemarie Tucker 

Town of Groton Historian (Region 10) 

101 Conger Blvd. 

Groton, NY 13073 

(607) 898-5035 

roseingrotonny@gmail.com 

 

2nd Vice-President- Matthew Urtz 

Madison County Historian (Region 9) 

138 North Court St. 

Wampsville, NY 13163 

(315) 366-2453 

matthew.urtz.@madisoncounty.ny.gov 

 

Treasurer - Barbara Russell 

Town of Brookhaven Historian (Region 2) 

Brookhaven Town Hall 

One Independence Hill 

Farmingville, NY 11738 

(631) 451-8038 

brussell@brookhaven.org 

 

 

Clifton Patrick 
Town of Chester Historian (Region 3) 
119 Brookside Ave. 
Chester, NY 10918 
(845) 369-7645 
historian@thetownofchester.org 
 
Christine L. Ridarsky 
City of Rochester Historian (Region 11) 
1115 South Ave. 
Rochester, NY 14604 
(585) 428-8095 
christine.ridarsky@libraryweb.org 
 
John Scherer 
Town of Clifton Park Historian (Region 5) 
113 Vischer Ferry Rd. 
Rexford, NY 12148 
(518) 486-2041 
jlscherer@aol.com 
 
William P. Tatum, III  
Dutchess County Historian (Region 3) 
22 Market Street 
Poughkeepsie, New York 12601 
(845) 486-2381 
WTatum@DutchessNY.Gov 
 
Sharon Wilkins 
Deputy Borough of Manhattan Historian (Region 1) 
2186 5th Ave., 7C 
New York, NY 10037 
(212) 690-9072 
swilkins@manhattanbp.nyc.gov  
 
 

PO Box 366 (regular correspondence)  PO Box 2985 (fiscal correspondence)  

Chenango Bridge, NY 13745  Setauket, NY 11733 

(607) 595-1571  

www.aphnys.org 

aphnys@yahoo.com 

 

 

APHNYS Leadership 
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mailto:jlscherer@aol.com
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